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FIRST 100 CHRISTMAS
? ? ? ? ? My royal couch have I forsworn, sequestering myself From all, and have mine eyes forbid the taste of sleep's delight..King Bekhtzeman,
Story of, i. 115..Next morning, the old woman said to him, 'When the lady cometh to thee, do thou arise and kiss her hand and say to her, "I am a
strange man and indeed cold and hunger slay me;" so haply she may give thee somewhat that thou mayst expend upon thy case.' And he answered,
'Hearkening and obedience.' Then she took him by the hand and carrying him without her house, seated him at the door. As he sat, behold, the lady
came up to him, whereupon the old woman rose to her and Selim kissed her hand and offered up prayers for her. Then he looked on her and when
he saw her, he knew her for his wife; so he cried out and wept and groaned and lamented; whereupon she came up to him and cast herself upon
him; for indeed she knew him with all knowledge, even as he knew her. So she laid hold of him and embraced him and called to her serving-men
and attendants and those who were about her; and they took him up and carried him forth of that place..Sindbad the Sailor and Hindbad the
Porter.Relief of God, Of the Speedy, i. 174..Now the merchant and his wife had taken up their abode in a city in the land whereof their [other] son
was king, and when the boy [whom they had found] grew up, his father assigned unto him merchandise, so he might travel therewith. So he set out
and entered the city wherein his brother was king. News reached the latter that there was a merchant come thither with merchandise befitting kings.
So he sent for him and the young merchant obeyed the summons and going in to him, sat down before him. Neither of them knew the other; but
blood stirred between them and the king said to the young merchant, 'I desire of thee that thou abide with me and I will exalt thy station and give
thee all that thou desirest and cravest.' So he abode with him awhile, quitting him not; and when he saw that he would not suffer him to depart from
him, he sent to his father and mother and bade them remove thither to him. So they addressed them to remove to that island, and their son increased
still in honour with the king, albeit he knew not that he was his brother..So the vizier returned to the king and said to him, "Verily, this youth hath
merited grievous punishment, after abundance of bounty [bestowed on him], and it may not be that a bitter kernel should ever become sweet; but,
as for the woman, I am certified that there is no fault in her." Then he repeated to the king the story which he had taught the queen, which when
Azadbekht heard, he rent his clothes and bade fetch the youth. So they brought him and stationed him before the king, who let bring the headsman,
and the folk all fixed their eyes upon the youth, so they might see what the king should do with him..46. The Sharper of Alexandria and the Master
of Police cccxli.Now I was drunken and my clothes were drenched with the blood; and as I passed along the road, I met a thief. When he saw me,
he knew me and said to me, "Harkye, such an one!" "Well?" answered I, and he said, "What is that thou hast with thee?" So I acquainted him with
the case and he took the head from me. Then we went on till we came to the river, where he washed the head and considering it straitly, said, "By
Allah, this is my brother, my father's son. and he used to spunge upon the folk." Then he threw the head into the river. As for me, I was like a dead
man [for fear]; but he said to me, "Fear not neither grieve, for thou art quit of my brother's blood.".145. The Bedouin and his Wife dcxci.?THE
FIFTH OFFICER'S STORY..As for Queen Kemeriyeh, she flew off to the palace of her sister Wekhimeh and told her what Meimoun had done and
how [he avouched that], whenas he saw defeat [near at hand], he would slay Tuhfeh; 'and indeed,' added she, 'he is resolved upon this; else had he
not dared to commit this outrage. So do thou contrive the affair as thou deemest well, for thou hast no superior in judgment.' Then they sent for
Queen Zelzeleh and Queen Sherareh and sat down to take counsel, one with another, of that which they should do in the matter. Then said
Wekhimeh, 'We were best fit out a ship in this island [wherein is my palace] and embark therein, in the guise of mortals, and fare on till we come to
a little island, that lieth over against Meimoun's palace. There will we [take up our abode and] sit drinking and smiting the lute and singing. Now
Tuhfeh will of a surety be sitting looking upon the sea, and needs must she see us and come down to us, whereupon we will take her by force and
she will be under our hands, so that none shall avail more to molest her on any wise. Or, if Meimoun be gone forth to do battle with the Jinn, we
will storm his stronghold and take Tuhfeh and raze his palace and put to death all who are therein. When he hears of this, his heart will be rent in
sunder and we will send to let our father know, whereupon he will return upon him with his troops and he will be destroyed and we shall be quit of
him.' And they answered her, saying, 'This is a good counsel.' Then they bade fit out a ship from behind the mountain, (244) and it was fitted out in
less than the twinkling of an eye. So they launched it on the sea and embarking therein, together with four thousand Afrits, set out, intending for
Meimoun's palace. Moreover, they bade other five thousand Afrits betake themselves to the island under the Crescent Mountain and lie in wait for
them there..It chanced one day that they sallied forth to stop the way and fell in upon a caravan in the night; but the people of the caravan were on
their guard; so they joined battle with the robbers and overcame them and slew them and the boy fell wounded and abode cast down in that place
till the morrow, when he opened his eyes and finding his comrades slain, lifted himself up and rose to walk in the way. Presently, there met him a
man, a treasure-seeker, and said to him, 'Whither goest thou, O youth?' So he told him what had betided him and the other said, 'Be of good heart,
for that [the season of] thy fair fortune is come and God bringeth thee joy and solace. I am one who am in quest of a hidden treasure, wherein is
vast wealth. So come with me, that thou mayst help me, and I will give thee wealth, wherewith thou shalt provide thyself thy life long.' Then he
carried the youth to his dwelling and dressed his wound, and he abode with him some days, till he was rested; when he took him and two beasts and
all that he needed, and they fared on till they came to a precipitous mountain..So he left her and slept his night and on the morrow he repaired to the
shop of his friend the druggist and saluted him. The other welcomed him and questioned him of his case; whereupon he told him how he had fared,
till he came to the mention of the woman's husband, when he said, 'Then came the cuckold her husband and she clapped me into the chest and shut
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the lid on me, whilst her addlepated pimp of a husband went round about the house, top and bottom; and when he had gone his way, we returned to
what we were about.' With this, the druggist was certified that the house was his house and the wife his wife, and he said, 'And what wilt thou do
to-day?' Quoth the singer, 'I shall return to her and weave for her and full her yarn, (198) and I came but to thank thee for thy dealing with
me.'.When the townsfolk saw this, they repented of that which they had done and the affair was grievous to them; so they sought pardon [of God]
and said to her, ' By the virtue of Him whom thou servest, do thou seek pardon for us [of God!]' Quoth she, 'As for me, I may no longer abide with
you and I am about to depart from you.' Then they humbled themselves in supplication to her and wept and said to her, 'We conjure thee, by the
virtue of God the Most High, that thou take upon thyself the governance of the kingdom and of the subjects.' But she refused; whereupon they came
up to her and wept and gave not over supplicating her, till she consented and abode in the kingship. Her first commandment was that they should
bury the princess and build over her a dome (6) and she abode in that palace, worshipping God the Most High and ruling the people with justice,
and God (extolled be His perfection and exalted be He!) vouchsafed her, by reason of the excellence of her piety and her patience and continence,
the acceptance of her prayers, so that she sought not aught of Him to whom belong might and majesty, but He granted her prayer; and her report
was noised abroad in all countries..? ? ? ? ? If, in his own land, midst his folk, abjection and despite Afflict a man, then exile sure were better for
the wight..? ? ? ? ? All charms, indeed, thou dost comprise; so who shall vie with thee And who shall blame me if for love of such a fair I'm
sped?.Jaafer ben Yehya and Abdulmelik ben Salih the Abbaside, i. 183..? ? ? ? ? I crave none other than thou for friend, beloved of my heart; So
trust in my speech, for the generous are true and trusty still..Now this vizier had many enemies, who envied him his high place and still sought to
do him hurt, but found no way thereunto, and God, in His fore-knowledge and His fore-ordinance from time immemorial, decreed that the king
dreamt that the Vizier Er Rehwan gave him a fruit from off a tree and he ate it and died. So he awoke, affrighted and troubled, and when the vizier
had presented himself before him [and withdrawn] and the king was alone with those in whom he trusted, he related to them his dream and they
counselled him to send for the astrologers and interpreters [of dreams] and commended to him a sage, for whose skill and wisdom they vouched.
So the king sent for him and entreated him with honour and made him draw near to himself. Now there had been private with the sage in question a
company of the vizier's enemies, who besought him to slander the vizier to the king and counsel him to put him to death, in consideration of that
which they promised him of wealth galore; and he agreed with them of this and told the king that the vizier would slay him in the course of the
[ensuing] month and bade him hasten to put him to death, else would he surely slay him..? ? ? ? ? The zephyr's sweetness on the coppice blew, And
as with falling fire 'twas clad anew;.I am the champion-slayer he warrior without peer, iii. 94. 249----.The messenger wished him joy of the bath
and exceeded in doing him worship. Then he said to him, "The king biddeth thee in weal." (82) "Hearkening and obedience," answered El Abbas
and accompanied the messenger to the king's palace..? ? ? ? ? d. The Rich Man who gave his Fair Daughter in Marriage to the Poor Old Man
dcccxcii.? ? ? ? ? Her eye is sharper than a sword; the soul with ecstasy It takes and longing leaves behind, that nothing may assain..Your coming
to-me-ward, indeed, with "Welcome! Fair welcome!" I hail, iii. 136..? ? ? ? ? The best of all religions your love is, for in you Are love and life
made easeful, untroubled and sincere..The following story occupies the last five Nights (cxcv-cc) of the unfinished Calcutta Edition of 1814-18.
The only other text of it known to me is that published by Monsieur Langles (Paris, 1814), as an appendix to his Edition of the Voyages of
Sindbad, and of this I have freely availed myself in making the present translation, comparing and collating with it the Calcutta (1814-18) Text and
filling up and correcting omissions and errors that occur in the latter. In the Calcutta (1814-18) Text this story (Vol. II. pp. 367-378) is immediately
succeeded by the Seven Voyages of Sindbad (Vol. II. pp. 378-458), which conclude the work..Hardly was the night come, when he went in to his
wife and found her lying back, [apparently] asleep; so he sat down by her side and laying the hoopoe's heart on her breast, waited awhile, so he
might be certified that she slept. Then said he to her, 'Shah Khatoun, Shah Khatoun, is this my recompense from thee?' Quoth she, 'What offence
have I committed?' And he, 'What offence can be greater than this? Thou sentest after yonder youth and broughtest him hither, on account of the
desire of thy heart, so thou mightest do with him that for which thou lustedst.' 'I know not desire,' answered she. 'Verily, among thy servants are
those who are comelier and handsomer than he; yet have I never desired one of them.' 'Why, then,' asked he, 'didst thou lay hold of him and kiss
him!' And she said, 'This is my son and a piece of my heart; and of my longing and love for him, I could not contain myself, but sprang upon him
and kissed him.' When the king heard this, he was perplexed and amazed and said to her, 'Hast thou a proof that this youth is thy son? Indeed, I
have a letter from thine uncle King Suleiman Shah, [wherein he giveth me to know] that his unck Belehwan cut his throat.' 'Yes,' answered she, 'he
did indeed cut his throat, but severed not the windpipe; so my uncle sewed up the wound and reared him, [and he lived,] for that his hour was not
come.'.13. Seif el Mulouk and Bediya el Jemal ccxci.The news came to the rest of the kings; so they [flew after him and] overtaking him, found
him full of trouble and fear, with fire issuing from his nostrils, and said to him, 'O Sheikh Aboultawaif, what is to do?' Quoth he, 'Know that
Meimoun hath carried off Tuhfeh from my palace and outraged mine honour.' When they heard this, they said, 'There is no power and no virtue but
in God the Most High, the Supreme! By Allah, he hath ventured upon a grave matter and indeed he destroyeth himself and his people!' Then the
Sheikh Iblis gave not over flying till he fell in with the tribes of the Jinn, and there gathered themselves together unto him much people, none may
tell the tale of them save God the Most High. So they came to the Fortress of Copper and the Citadel of Lead, (238) and the people of the
strongholds saw the tribes of the Jinn issuing from every steep mountain-pass and said, 'What is to do?' Then Iblis went in to King Es Shisban and
acquainted him with that which had befallen, whereupon quoth he, 'May God destroy Meimoun and his folk! He thinketh to possess Tuhfeh, and
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she is become queen of the Jinn! But have patience till we contrive that which befitteth in the matter of Tuhfeh.' Quoth Iblis, 'And what befitteth it
to do?' And Es Shisban said, *We will fall upon him and slay him and his people with the sword.'.56. The Ruined Man who became Rich again
through a Dream dcxliv.? ? ? ? ? Between mine eyes and wake ye have your dwelling-place, and thus My tears flow on unceasingly, my sighs
know no relent..?THE ELEVENTH OFFICER'S STORY..Then the king sent for the captain of the thieves and bestowed on him a dress of honour,
(142) commanding that all who loved the king should put off [their raiment and cast it] upon him. (143) So there fell dresses of honour [and other
presents] on him, till he was wearied with their much plenty, and Azadbekht invested him with the mastership of the police of his city. Then he
bade set up other nine gibbets beside the first and said to his son, "Thou art guiltless, and yet these wicked viziers endeavoured for thy slaughter."
"O my father," answered the prince, "I had no fault [in their eyes] but that I was a loyal counsellor to thee and still kept watch over thy good and
withheld their hands from thy treasuries; wherefore they were jealous and envied me and plotted against me and sought to slay me," Quoth the
king, "The time [of retribution] is at hand, O my son; but what deemest thou we should do with them in requital of that which they did with thee?
For that they have endeavoured for thy slaughter and exposed thee to public ignominy and soiled my honour among the kings.".? ? ? ? ? Some with
religion themselves concern and make it their business all; Sitting, (53) they weep for the pains of hell and still for mercy bawl!.A thief of the
thieves of the Arabs went [one night] to a certain man's house, to steal from a heap of wheat there, and the people of the house surprised him. Now
on the heap was a great copper measure, and the thief buried himself in the corn and covered his head with the measure, so that the folk found him
not and went away; but, as they were going, behold, there came a great crack of wind forth of the corn. So they went up to the measure and [raising
it], discovered the thief and laid hands on him. Quoth he, "I have eased you of the trouble of seeking me: for I purposed, [in letting wind], to direct
you to my [hiding-]place; wherefore do ye ease me and have compassion on me, so may God have compassion on you!" So they let him go and
harmed him not..? ? ? ? ? When clear'd my sky was by the sweet of our foregathering And not a helper there remained to disuniting Fate,.? ? ? ? ?
n. The Man who never Laughed again dccccxci.? ? ? ? ? The ignorant man may speak with impunity A word that is death to the wise and the ripe of
wit..? ? ? ? ? What is there in the tents? Their burdens are become A lover's, whose belov'd is in the litters' shrined..? ? ? ? ? Thy letter reached me;
when the words thou wrot'st therein I read, My longing waxed and pain and woe redoubled on my head..Now there was in his neighbourhood a
poor man, who had a slave-girl of surpassing beauty and loveliness, and the youth became enamoured of her and suffered grief and concern for the
love of her and her loveliness, so that he was like to perish for passion; and she also loved him with a love yet greater than his love for her. So she
called an old woman who used to visit her and acquainted her with her case, saying, 'An I foregather not with him, I shall die.' The old woman
promised her that she would do her endeavour to bring her to her desire; so she veiled herself and repairing to the young man, saluted him and
acquainted him with the girl's case, saying, 'Her master is a covetous man; so do thou invite him [to thy lodging] and tempt him with money, and he
will sell thee the damsel.'.? ? ? ? ? Thou layst on me a load too great to bear, and thus thou dost But that my burdens I may bind and so towards thee
fare..Therewithal Sindbad the Sailor bestowed largesse upon him and made him his boon-companion, and he abode, leaving him not night or day,
to the last of their lives. Praise be to God the Glorious, the Omnipotent, the Strong, the Exalted of estate, Creator of heaven and earth and land and
sea, to whom belongeth glorification! Amen. Amen. Praise be to God, the Lord of the Worlds! Amen..When I had made an end of washing, I cried
out, saying, "Harkye, my lady Rihaneh!" But none answered me. So I went out and found her not; and indeed she had taken my clothes and that
which was therein of money, to wit, four hundred dirhems. Moreover, she had taken my turban and my handkerchief and I found not wherewithal
to cover my nakedness; wherefore I suffered somewhat than which death is less grievous and abode looking about the place, so haply I might espy
wherewithal to hide my shame. Then I sat a little and presently going up to the door, smote upon it; whereupon up came the housekeeper and I said
to her, "O my sister, what hath God done with the woman who was here?" Quoth she, "She came down but now and said, 'I am going to cover the
boys with the clothes and I have left him sleeping. If he awake, tell him not to stir till the clothes come to him.'" Then said I, "O my sister, secrets
are [safe] with the worthy and the freeborn. By Allah, this woman is not my wife, nor ever in my life have I seen her before this day!" And I
recounted to her the whole affair and begged her to cover me, informing her that I was discovered of the privities..? ? ? ? ? From mine own land, to
visit thee, I came at love's command, For all the distance did forbid,'twixt me and thee that spread..When the morning morrowed, the people went
seeking for him, but found him not; and when the king knew this, he was perplexed concerning his affair and abode unknowing what he should do.
Then he sought for a vizier to fill his room, and the king's brother said, 'I have a vizier, a sufficient man.' 'Bring him to me,' said the king. So he
brought him a man, whom he set at the head of affairs; but he seized upon the kingdom and clapped the king in irons and made his brother king in
his stead. The new king gave himself up to all manner of wickedness, whereat the folk murmured and his vizier said to him, 'I fear lest the Indians
take the old king and restore him to the kingship and we both perish; wherefore, if we take him and cast him into the sea, we shall be at rest from
him; and we will publish among the folk that he is dead.' And they agreed upon this. So they took him up and carrying him out to sea, cast him
in..Then they drew up the contract of marriage and the merchant said, "I desire to go in to her this night." So they carried her to him in procession
that very night, and he prayed the prayer of eventide and entered the privy chamber prepared for him; but, when he lifted the veil from the face of
the bride and looked, he saw a foul face and a blameworthy aspect; yea, he beheld somewhat the like whereof may God not show thee! loathly,
dispensing from description, inasmuch as there were reckoned in her all legal defects. (259) So he repented, whenas repentance availed him not,
and knew that the girl had cheated him. However, he lay with the bride, against his will, and abode that night sore troubled in mind, as he were in
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the prison of Ed Dilem. (260) Hardly had the day dawned when he arose from her and betaking himself to one of the baths, dozed there awhile,
after which he made the ablution of defilement (261) and washed his clothes. Then he went out to the coffee-house and drank a cup of coffee; after
which he returned to his shop and opening the door, sat down, with discomfiture and chagrin written on his face..74. The Devout Woman and the
Two Wicked Elders dclix.5. Noureddin Ali of Cairo and his Son Bedreddin Hassan xx.? ? ? ? ? r. The Heathcock and the Tortoises
dccccxxiv.When the king heard this story, he said in himself, "Verily, had I given ear to the sayings of my courtiers and inclined to the idle prate
[of those who counselled me] in the matter of [the slaying of] my vizier, I had repented to the utterest of repentance, but praised be God, who hath
disposed me to mansuetude and long-suffering and hath endowed me with patience!" Then he turned to the vizier and bade him return to his
dwelling and [dismissed] those who were present, as of wont..93. El Feth ben Khacan and El Mutawekkil dclxxxiii.Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor,
The Sixth, iii. 203..45. The Man who stole the Dog's Dish of Gold cccxl.? ? ? ? ? None, by Allah, 'mongst all creatures, none I love save thee alone!
Yea, for I am grown thy bondman, by the troth betwixt us plight..Then she took leave of the princess and veiling her face, disguised herself; (30)
after which she mounted the mule and sallying forth, went round about seeking her lord in the thoroughfares of Baghdad three days' space, but lit
on no tidings of him; and on the fourth day, she rode forth without the city. Now it was the noontide hour and great was the heat, and she was
aweary and thirst waxed upon her. Presently, she came to the mosque, wherein the young Damascene had taken shelter, and lighting down at the
door, said to the old man, [the Muezzin], "O elder, hast thou a draught of cold water? Indeed, I am overcome with heat and thirst." Quoth he,
"[Come up] with me into my house." So he carried her up into his lodging and spreading her [a carpet and cushions], seated her [thereon]; after
which he brought her cold water and she drank and said to the eunuch, "Go thy ways with the mule and on the morrow come back to me here." [So
he went away] and she slept and rested herself..Then she went away, and when the girl's master came, she sought his leave to go with the old
woman and he granted her leave. So the beldam took her and carried her to the king's door. The damsel entered with her, unknowing whither she
went, and beheld a goodly house and chambers adorned [with gold and colours] that were no idol's chambers. Then came the king and seeing her
beauty and grace, went up to her, to kiss her; whereupon she fell down in a fit and strove with her hands and feet. When he saw this, he was
solicitous for her and held aloof from her and left her; but the thing was grievous to her and she refused meat and drink, and as often as the king
drew near her, she fled from him in affright, wherefore he swore by Allah that he would not approach her, save with her consent, and fell to
guerdoning her with trinkets and raiment, but she only redoubled in aversion to him..Then they went on a little, and thieves met them and
despoiling them of that which remained with them, stripped them of their raiment and took the children from them; whereupon the woman wept
and said to her husband, 'O man, put away from thee this folly and arise, let us follow the thieves, so haply they may have compassion on us and
restore the children to us.' 'O woman,' answered he, 'have patience, for he who doth evil shall be requited with evil and his wickedness shall revert
upon him. Were I to follow them, most like one of them would take his sword and smite off my head and slay me; but have patience, for the issue
of patience is praised.' Then they fared on till they drew near a village in the land of Kirman, and by it a river of water. So he said to his wife,
'Abide thou here, whilst I enter the village and look us out a place wherein we may take up our lodging.' And he left her by the water and entered
the village..The old man laughed at her speech and her verses pleased him. Then said she to him, "I desire of thee a lute." (38) So he arose and
brought her a piece of firewood. Quoth she, "What is that?" And he said, "Didst thou not bid me bring thee wood?" "I do not want this," answered
she, and he rejoined, "What then is it that is called wood, other than this?" She laughed and said, "The lute is an instrument of music, whereunto I
sing." Quoth he, "Where is this thing found and of whom shall I get it for thee?" And she said, "Of him who gave thee the wine." So he arose and
betaking himself to his neighbour the Jew, said to him, "Thou favouredst us aforetime with the wine; so now complete thy favours and look me out
a thing called a lute, to wit, an instrument for singing; for that she seeketh this of me and I know it not" "Hearkening and obedience," replied the
Jew and going into his house, brought him a lute. [The old man took it and carried it to Sitt el Milah,] whilst the Jew took his drink and sat by a
window adjoining the other's house, so he might hear the singing..Now she had brought to the pavilion aforetime a little brass coffer and laid it in a
place whereof I knew not; so, when the inspector of inheritances (190) came, he searched the pavilion and found the coffer, with the key in the
lock. So he opened it and finding it full of jewels and jacinths and earrings and seal-rings and precious stones, such as are not found save with kings
and sultans, took it, and me with it, and ceased not to put me to the question with beating and torment till I confessed to them the whole affair from
beginning to end, whereupon they carried me to the Khalif and I told him all that had passed between me and her; and he said to me, "O man,
depart from this city, for I acquit thee for thy valiance sake and because of thy [constancy in] keeping thy secret and thy daring in exposing thyself
to death." So I arose forthright and departed his city; and this is what befell me.'".? ? ? ? ? Hence on the morrow forth I fare and leave your land
behind; So take your leave of us nor fear mishap or ill event..? ? ? ? ? Midmost the watches of the night I see thee, in a dream; A lying dream, for
he I love my love doth not repay..'It is told of a certain doughty thief, that he used to rob and stop the way by himself upon caravans, and whenever
the prefect of police and the magistrates sought him, he would flee from them and fortify himself in the mountains. Now it befell that a certain man
journeyed along the road wherein was the robber in question, and this man was alone and knew not the perils that beset his way. So the
highwayman came out upon him and said to him, "Bring out that which is with thee, for I mean to slay thee without fail." Quoth the traveller, "Slay
me not, but take these saddle-bags and divide [that which is in] them and take the fourth part [thereof]." And the thief answered, "I will not take
aught but the whole." "Take half," rejoined the traveller, "and let me go." But the robber replied, "I will take nought but the whole, and I will slay
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thee [to boot]." And the traveller said, "Take it.".? ? ? ? ? Yea, for the perfidies of Fate and sev'rance I'm become Even as was Bishr (85) of old
time with Hind, (86) a fearful swain;.THE TEN VIZIERS; OR THE HISTORY OF KING AZADBEKHT AND HIS SON. (94).16. Uns el Wujoud
and the Vizier's Daughter Rose- in-bud cccxli.Then they all four arose, laying wagers with one another, and went forth, walking, from the
palace-gate [and fared on] till they came in at the gate of the street in which Aboulhusn el Khelia dwelt. He saw them and said to his wife Nuzhet el
Fuad, "Verily, all that is sticky is not a pancake and not every time cometh the jar off safe. (38)' Meseemeth the old woman hath gone and told her
lady and acquainted her with our case and she hath disputed with Mesrour the eunuch and they have laid wagers with one another about our death
and are come to us, all four, the Khalif and the eunuch and the Lady Zubeideh and the old woman." When Nuzhet el Fuad heard this, she started up
from her lying posture and said, "How shall we do?" And he said, "We will both feign ourselves dead and stretch ourselves out and hold our
breath." So she hearkened unto him and they both lay down on the siesta[-carpet] and bound their feet and shut their eyes and covered themselves
with the veil and held their breath..There was once a king of the kings of the earth, who dwelt in a populous (236) city, abounding in good; but he
oppressed its people and used them foully, so that he ruined (237) the city; and he was named none other than tyrant and misdoer. Now he was
wont, whenas he heard of a masterful man (238) in another land, to send after him and tempt him with money to take service with him; and there
was a certain tither, who exceeded all his brethren in oppression of the people and foulness of dealing. So the king sent after him and when he stood
before him, he found him a mighty man (239) and said to him, 'Thou hast been praised to me, but meseemeth thou overpassest the description. Set
out to me somewhat of thy sayings and doings, so I may be dispensed therewith from [enquiring into] all thy circumstance.' 'With all my heart,'
answered the other. 'Know, O king, that I oppress the folk and people (240) the land, whilst other than I wasteth (241) it and peopleth it not.'.Then
he lighted him three candles and three lamps and spreading the drinking-cloth, brought clarified wine, limpid, old and fragrant, the scent whereof
was as that of virgin musk. He filled the first cup and saying, "O my boon-companion, by thy leave, be ceremony laid aside between us! I am thy
slave; may I not be afflicted with thy loss!" drank it off and filled a second cup, which he handed to the Khalif, with a reverence. His fashion
pleased the Khalif and the goodliness of his speech and he said in himself, "By Allah, I will assuredly requite him for this!" Then Aboulhusn filled
the cup again and handed it to the Khalif, reciting the following verses:.Actions, Of the Issues of Good and Evil, i. 103..Here the treasure-seeker
brought out a book and reading therein, dug in the crest of the mountain five cubits deep, whereupon there appeared to him a stone. He pulled it up
and behold, it was a trap-door covering the mouth of a pit. So he waited till the [foul] air was come forth from the midst of the pit, when he bound a
rope about the boy's middle and let him down to the bottom, and with him a lighted flambeau. The boy looked and beheld, at the upper end of the
pit, wealth galore; so the treasure-seeker let down a rope and a basket and the boy fell to filling and the man to drawing up, till the latter had gotten
his sufficiency, when he loaded his beasts and did his occasion, whilst the boy looked for him to let down to him the rope and draw him up; but he
rolled a great stone to the mouth of the pit and went away..When the king heard this, he bowed [his head] in amazement and perplexity and sinking
into a seat, clutched at his beard and shook it, till he came nigh to pluck it out. Then he arose forthright and laid hands on the youth and clapped
him in prison. Moreover, he took the eunuch also and cast them both into an underground dungeon in his house, after which he went in to Shah
Khatoun and said to her, 'Thou hast done well, by Allah, O daughter of nobles, O thou whom kings sought in marriage, for the excellence of thy
repute and the goodliness of the reports of thee! How fair is thy semblance! May God curse her whose inward is the contrary of her outward, after
the likeness of thy base favour, whose outward is comely and its inward foul, fair face and foul deeds! Verily, I mean to make of thee and of yonder
good-for-nought an example among the folk, for that thou sentest not thine eunuch but of intent on his account, so that he took him and brought
him into my house and thou hast trampled my head with him; and this is none other than exceeding hardihood; but thou shall see what I will do
with you.'.34. The Imam Abou Yousuf with Haroun er Reshid and his Vizier Jaafer ccxcvi.Algates ye are our prey become; this many a day and
night, iii. 6..157. Mesrour and Zein el Mewasif dcccxlv.Now the king, who had plundered Abou Sabir['s goods] and driven him forth of his village,
had an enemy; and the latter took horse against him and overcame him and captured his [capital] city; wherefore he addressed himself to flight and
came to Abou Sabir's city, craving protection of him and seeking that he should succour him. He knew not that the king of the city was the
headman whom he had despoiled; so he presented himself before him and made complaint to him; but Abou Sabir knew him and said to him, 'This
is somewhat of the issue of patience. God the Most High hath given me power over thee.' Then he bade his guards plunder the [unjust] king and his
attendants; so they plundered them and stripping them of their clothes, put them forth of his country. When Abou Sabir's troops saw this, they
marvelled and said, 'What is this deed that the king doth? There cometh a king to him, craving protection, and he despoileth him! This is not of the
fashion of kings.' But they dared not [be]speak [him] of this..Accordingly, the trooper bought him a house near at hand and made therein an
underground passage communicating with his mistress's house. When he had accomplished his affair, the wife bespoke her husband as her lover
had lessoned her and he went out to go to the trooper's house, but turned back by the way, whereupon quoth she to him, 'By Allah, go forthright, for
that my sister asketh of thee.' So the dolt of a fuller went out and made for the trooper's house, whilst his wife forewent him thither by the secret
passage, and going up, sat down beside her lover. Presently, the fuller entered and saluted the trooper and his [supposed] wife and was confounded
at the coincidence of the case. (230) Then doubt betided him and he returned in haste to his dwelling; but she forewent him by the underground
passage to her chamber and donning her wonted clothes, sat [waiting] for him and said to him, 'Did I not bid thee go to my sister and salute her
husband and make friends with them?' Quoth he, 'I did this, but I misdoubted of my affair, when I saw his wife.' And she said, 'Did I not tell thee
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that she resembleth me and I her, and there is nought to distinguish between us but our clothes? Go back to her.'.There was once a man of
Nishapour, (1) who had a wife of the utmost loveliness and piety, and he was minded to set out on the pilgrimage. So he commended his wife to the
care of his brother and besought him to aid her in her affairs and further her to her desires till he should return, so they both abode alive and well.
Then he took ship and departed and his absence was prolonged. Meanwhile, the brother went in to his brother's wife, at all times and seasons, and
questioned her of her circumstances and went about her occasions; and when his visits to her were prolonged and he heard her speech and looked
upon her face, the love of her gat hold upon his heart and he became distraught with passion for her and his soul prompted him [to evil]. So he
besought her to lie with him, but she refused and chid him for his foul deed, and he found him no way unto presumption; (2) wherefore he
importuned her with soft speech and gentleness..Presently up came the kings of the Jinn from every side and kissed the earth before the queen and
stood in her service; and she thanked them for this, but stirred not for one of them. Then came the Sheikh Aboultawaif Iblis (God curse him!) and
kissed the earth before her, saying, 'O my lady, may I not be bereft of these steps!' (229) O Sheikh Aboultawalf,' answered she, 'it behoveth thee to
thank the bounty of the Lady Tuhfeh, who was the cause of my coming.' 'True,' answered he and kissed the earth. Then the queen fared on [towards
the palace] and there [arose and] alighted upon the trees an hundred thousand birds of various colours. Quoth Tuhfeh, 'How many are these birds!'
And Queen Wekhimeh said to her, 'Know, O my sister, that this queen is called Queen Es Shuhba and that she is queen over all the Jinn from East
to West. These birds that thou seest are of her troops, and except they came in this shape, the earth would not contain them. Indeed, they came forth
with her and are present with her presence at this circumcision. She will give thee after the measure of that which hath betided thee (230) from the
first of the festival to the last thereof; and indeed she honoureth us all with her presence.'.At this Queen Es Shuhba was stirred to exceeding delight
and said, 'Well done, O queen of delight! By Allah, I know not how I shall do to render thee thy due! May God the Most High grant us to enjoy thy
long continuance [on life]!' Then she strained her to her breast and kissed her on the cheek; whereupon quoth Iblis (on whom be malison!), 'Indeed,
this is an exceeding honour!' Quoth the queen, 'Know that this lady Tuhfeh is my sister and that her commandment is my commandment and her
forbiddance my forbiddance. So hearken all to her word and obey her commandment.' Therewithal the kings rose all and kissed the earth before
Tuhfeh, who rejoiced in this. Moreover, Queen Es Shuhba put off on her a suit adorned with pearls and jewels and jacinths, worth an hundred
thousand dinars, and wrote her on a sheet of paper a patent in her own hand, appointing her her deputy. So Tuhfeh rose and kissed the earth before
the queen, who said to her, 'Sing to us, of thy favour, concerning the rest of the sweet-scented flowers and herbs, so I may hear thy singing and
divert myself with witnessing thy skill.' 'Hearkening and obedience, O lady mine,' answered Tuhfeh and taking the lute, improvised the following
verses:.Women's Craft, ii. 287..?THE EIGHTH OFFICER'S STORY..So Belehwan the froward abode king in his father's room and his affairs
prospered, what while the young Melik Shah lay in the underground dungeon four full-told years, till his charms faded and his favour changed.
When God (extolled be His perfection and exalted be He!) willed to relieve him and bring him forth of the prison, Belehwan sat one day with his
chief officers and the grandees of his state and discoursed with them of the story of King Suleiman Shah and what was in his heart. Now there were
present certain viziers, men of worth, and they said to him, 'O king, verily God hath been bountiful unto thee and hath brought thee to thy wish, so
that thou art become king in thy father's stead and hast gotten thee that which thou soughtest. But, as for this boy, there is no guilt in him, for that,
from the day of his coming into the world, he hath seen neither ease nor joyance, and indeed his favour is faded and his charms changed [with long
prison]. What is his offence that he should merit this punishment? Indeed, it is others than he who were to blame, and God hath given thee the
victory over them, and there is no fault in this poor wight.' Quoth Belehwan, 'Indeed, it is as ye say; but I am fearful of his craft and am not assured
from his mischief; belike the most part of the folk will incline unto him.' 'O king,' answered they, 'what is this boy and what power hath he? If thou
fear him, send him to one of the frontiers.' And Belehwan said, 'Ye say sooth: we will send him to be captain over such an one of the
marches.'.INTRODUCTION.--Story of King Shehriyar and his Brother..Mariyeh folded the letter and gave it to Shefikeh, bidding her carry it to El
Abbas. So she took it and going with it to his door, would have entered; but the chamberlains and serving-men forbade her, till they had gotten her
leave from the prince. When she went in to him, she found him sitting in the midst of the five damsels aforesaid, whom his father had brought him.
So she gave him the letter and he took it and read it. Then he bade one of the damsels, whose name was Khefifeh and who came from the land of
China, tune her lute and sing upon the subject of separation. So she came forward and tuning the lute, played thereon in four-and-twenty modes;
after which she returned to the first mode and sang the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? How many a king to me hath come, of troops and guards ensued,
And Bactrian camels brought with him, in many a laden line,.?THE FIFTEENTH OFFICER'S STORY..? ? ? ? ? And if into the briny sea one day
she chanced to spit, Assuredly the salt sea's floods straight fresh and sweet would grow..When she had made an end of her song, all who were
present were moved to delight and El Abbas rejoiced in this. Then he bade the second damsel sing somewhat on the like subject. So she came
forward and tuning the strings of her harp, which was of balass ruby, (128) warbled a plaintive air and improvising, sang the following
verses;.Endowed with amorous grace past any else am I, ii 253..All this time, the young Damascene was hearkening, and whiles he likened her
voice to that of his slave-girl and whiles he put away from him this thought, and the damsel had no whit of knowledge of him. Then she broke out
again into song and chanted the following verses:.31. The City of Lebtait dxxxii.? ? ? ? ? g. The Seventh Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor cclxix.? ? ?
? ? h. The Old Woman, the Merchant and the King dcccxcvi.Khalif Omar ben Abdulaziz and the Poets, The, i. 45..? ? ? ? ? But now hath Allah
from my heart blotted the love of thee, After for constancy I'd grown a name of wonderment..Then he re-entered the village and buying the prince a
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horse, mounted him thereon and they ceased not going, till they came to the frontier of their own country, where there fell robbers upon them by
the way and took all that was with them and pinioned them; after which they cast them into a pit hard by the road and went away and left them to
die there, and indeed they had cast many folk into that pit and they had died..Quoth the merchant, 'Indeed, it is as the old man avoucheth and he is
an excellent judge.' And the king said, 'Increase his allowance.' But the old man stood still and did not go away. So the king said to him, 'Why dost
thou not go about thy business?' And he answered, 'My business is with the king.' 'Name what thou wouldst have,' said the king, and the other
replied, 'I would have thee question me of the quintessences of men, even as thou hast questioned me of the quintessences of horses.' Quoth the
king, 'We have no occasion to question thee of [this].' But the old man replied, 'I have occasion to acquaint thee.' 'Say what thou pleasest,' rejoined
the king, and the old man said, 'Verily, the king is the son of a baker.' Quoth the king 'How knowest thou that?' And the other replied, 'Know, O
king, that I have examined into degrees and dignities (210) and have learnt this.'.Now the woman was in a chest and two youths of the pages of the
late king, who were now in the new king's service, were those who had been charged with the guardianship of the vessel and the goods. When the
evening evened on them, the two youths fell a-talking and recounted that which had befallen them in their days of childhood and the manner of the
going forth of their father and mother from their country and royal estate, whenas the wicked overcame their land, and [called to mind] how they
had gone astray in the forest and how fate had made severance between them and their parents; brief, they recounted their story, from beginning to
end. When the woman heard their talk, she knew that they were her very sons and cried out to them from the chest, saying, 'I am your mother such
an one, and the token between you and me is thus and thus.' The young men knew the token and falling upon the chest, broke the lock and brought
out their mother, who strained them to her breast, and they fell upon her and swooned away, all three..? ? ? ? ? c. The Fishes and the Crab
dcccciii.The Seventh Night of the Month..So, when they had made an end of eating and drinking, the young man asked his host for the story, and
he said, 'Know that in my youth I was even as thou seest me in the matter of loathliness and foul favour; and I had brethren of the comeliest of the
folk; wherefore my father preferred them over me and used to show them kindness, to my exclusion, and employ me, in their room [in menial
service], like as one employeth slaves. One day, a she-camel of his went astray and he said to me, "Go thou forth in quest of her and return not but
with her." Quoth I, "Send other than I of thy sons." But he would not consent to this and reviled me and insisted upon me, till the matter came to
such a pass with him that he took a whip and fell to beating me. So I arose and taking a riding-camel, mounted her and sallied forth at a venture,
purposing to go out into the deserts and return to him no more. I fared on all my night [and the next day] and coming at eventide to [the
encampment of] this my wife's people, alighted down with her father, who was a very old man, and became his guest..60. Haroun Er Reshid and
Zubeideh in the Bath dcxlviii.? ? ? ? ? a. Story of the Physician Douban xi.The subscribers to my "Book of the Thousand Nights and One Night"
and the present "Tales from the Arabic" have now before them a complete English rendering (the first ever made) of all the tales contained in the
four printed (Arabic) Texts of the original work and I have, therefore, thought it well to add to this, the last Volume of my Translation, full Tables
of Contents of these latter, a comparison of which will show the exact composition of the different Editions and the particulars in which they differ
from one another, together with the manner in which the various stories that make up the respective collections are distributed over the Nights. In
each Table, the titles of the stories occurring only in the Edition of which it gives the contents are printed in Italics and each Tale is referred to the
number of the Night on which it is begun..When Jaafer saw him, his reason was like to depart for shame and he knew that the chamberlain had
been deceived by the likeness of the name; and Abdulmelik also perceived how the case stood and confusion was manifest to him in Jaafer's face.
So he put on a cheerful favour and said, "No harm be upon you! (149) Bring us of these dyed clothes." So they brought him a dyed gown (150) and
he put it on and sat discoursing cheerily with Jaafer and jesting with him. Then said he, "Give us to drink of your wine." So they poured him out a
pint and he said, "Be ye indulgent with us, for we have no wont of this." Then he chatted and jested with them till Jaafer's breast dilated and his
constraint ceased from him and his shamefastness, and he rejoiced in this with an exceeding joy and said to Abdulmelik, "What is thine errand?"
Quoth the other, "I come (may God amend thee!) on three occasions, whereof I would have thee bespeak the Khalif; to wit, firstly, I have on me a
debt to the amount of a thousand thousand dirhems, (151) which I would have discharged; secondly, I desire for my son the office of governor of a
province, whereby his rank may be raised; and thirdly, I would fain have thee marry him to a daughter of the Khalif, for that she is his cousin and
he is a match for her." And Jaafer said, "God accomplished! unto thee these three occasions. As for the money, it shall presently be carried to thy
house; as for the government, I make thy son viceroy of Egypt; and as for the marriage, I give him to wife such an one, the daughter of our Lord the
Commander of the Faithful, at a dowry of such and such a sum. So depart in the assurance of God the Most High.".A certain king sat one day on
the roof of his palace, diverting himself with looking about him, and presently, chancing to look aside, he espied, on [the roof of] a house over
against his palace, a woman, never saw his eyes her like. So he turned to those who were present and said to them, "To whom belongeth yonder
house?" "To thy servant Firouz," answered they, "and that is his wife." So he went down, (and indeed love had made him drunken and he was
passionately enamoured of her), and calling Firouz, said to him, "Take this letter and go with it to such a city and bring me the answer." Firouz took
the letter and going to his house, laid it under his head and passed that night. When the morning morrowed, he took leave of his wife and set out for
the city in question, unknowing what the king purposed against him..There was once, of old days and in bygone ages and times, a king of the kings
of the time, by name Shah Bekht, who had troops and servants and guards galore and a vizier called Er Rehwan, who was wise, understanding, a
man of good counsel and a cheerful acceptor of the commandments of God the Most High, to whom belong might and majesty. The king
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committed to him the affairs of his kingdom and his subjects and said according to his word, and on this wise he abode a long space of time..Lover,
The Favourite and her, iii. 165..Then she walked in the garden till she came to a pavilion, lofty of building and wide of continence, never saw
mortal nor heard of a goodlier than it [So she entered] and found herself in a long corridor, which led to a bath goodlier than that whereof it hath
been spoken, and the cisterns thereof were full of rose-water mingled with musk. Quoth Tuhfeh, 'Extolled be the perfection of God! Indeed, this
(210) is none other than a mighty king.' Then she put off her clothes and washed her body and made her ablution, after the fullest fashion, (211)
and prayed that which was due from her of prayer from the evening [of the previous day]. (212) When the sun rose upon the gate of the garden and
she saw the wonders thereof, with that which was therein of all manner flowers and streams, and heard the voices of its birds, she marvelled at what
she saw of the surpassing goodliness of its ordinance and the beauty of its disposition and sat meditating the affair of Er Reshid and pondering what
was come of him after her. Her tears ran down upon her cheek and the zephyr blew on her; so she slept and knew no more till she felt a breath on
her cheek, whereupon she awoke in affright and found Queen Kemeriyeh kissing her face, and with her her sisters, who said to her, 'Arise, for the
sun hath set.'.When the prefect saw this, he said, "By Allah, the captain is excused!" Then my comrades came round about me and sprinkled water
on my face, [till I came to myself,] when I arose and accosting the Cadi, who was covered with confusion, said to him, "Thou seest that suspicion is
fallen on thee, and indeed this affair is no light matter, for that this woman's family will assuredly not sit down under her loss." Therewith the
Cadi's heart quaked and he knew that the suspicion had reverted upon him, wherefore his colour paled and his limbs smote together; and he paid of
his own money, after the measure of that which he had lost, so we would hush up the matter for him. (106) Then we departed from him in peace,
whilst I said in myself, "Indeed, the woman deceived me not.".Ibn es Semmak and Er Reshid, i. 195..? ? ? ? ? a. Story of Taj el Mulouk and the
Princess Dunya cvii.Then he conferred on him a dress of honour and engaged to him for the completion of the dowry and sent to his father, giving
him the glad news and comforting his heart with [the tidings of] his son's safety; after which he said to Bihzad, Arise, O my son, and go to thy
father.' 'O king,' rejoined the prince, 'complete thy kindness to me by [hastening] my going-in to my wife; for, if I go back to my father, till he send
a messenger and he return, promising me, the time will be long.' The king laughed and marvelled at him and said to him, 'I fear for thee from this
haste, lest thou come to shame and attain not thy desire.' Then he gave him wealth galore and wrote him letters, commending him to the father of
the princess, and despatched him to them. When he drew near their country, the king came forth to meet him with the people of his realm and
assigned him a handsome lodging and bade hasten the going-in of his daughter to him, in compliance with the other king's letter. Moreover, he
advised the prince's father [of his son's coming] and they busied themselves with the affair of the damsel..When King Shehriyar heard his brother's
words, he rejoiced with an exceeding joy and said, "Verily, this is what I had wished, O my brother. So praised be God who hath brought about
union between us!" Then he sent after the Cadis and learned men and captains and notables, and they married the two brothers to the two sisters.
The contracts were drawn up and the two kings bestowed dresses of honour of silk and satin on those who were present, whilst the city was
decorated and the festivities were renewed. The king commanded each amir and vizier and chamberlain and deputy to decorate his palace and the
folk of the city rejoiced in the presage of happiness and content. Moreover, King Shehriyar bade slaughter sheep and get up kitchens and made
bride-feasts and fed all comers, high and low..When the evening came, the king bade fetch the vizier; so he presented himself before him and the
king bade him tell the [promised] story. So he said, "Hearkening and obedience. Know, O king (but God alone knoweth His secret purpose and is
versed in all that is past and was foredone among bygone peoples), that.? ? ? ? ? Then spare me, by Him who vouchsafed thee the kingship; For a
gift in this world is the regal estate..13. The Wolf and the Fox cxlviii.King Bihkerd, Story of, i. 121.
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